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         Communication Access Realtime Translation (CART) is
         provided in order to facilitate communication
         accessibility and may not be a totally verbatim record of
         the event.

         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Thank you so much for your patience,
         everyone.
         For folks who are here, I'll go over this again.  If you
         would like to speak in the comment period, which is toward
         the end of the meeting, you can let Abbey know or put a
         note on the sign-in sheet and we can give you some time to
         speak.
         >>  Good morning.  I am now calling to order the Civic
         Engagement Commission's public meeting.  Welcome to
         everybody here, people who are participating in person, as
         well as through the livestream thanks so much for taking
         the time to be with us.  I know time is very precious and
         we appreciate that you prioritize attending this as part
         of your time today.  And also want to thank the team, Abby
         and the CEC team for helping to prepare our meeting today.
         And for members of the public, I already said this, if you
         could please sign in.  On the sign-in sheet and join our
         mailing list, we would be really thrilled to have you
         become a part of the community for people online.  Okay
         Anastasia?  I think everyone should have those.  If we
         could, if somebody could please make a motion.
         >>  So moved to adopt.
         >>  Second.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Okay.  All in favor?
         Any opposed?  Okay.
         So we are going to go ahead and approve the minutes of the
         last meeting and now we will turn to our program updates.
         We do have a deck prepared for you, so I'll be talking
         with through the deck as well as getting help from
         Benjamin who's here to talk through the deck as well.
         So first we will be updating everyone on the language
         assistance program.  I don't know where the deck is.  Is
         it going to be on the screen?  Is now called the voter
         language assistance program.  We did a little bit of the
         naming of the program as well as trying to find a logo,
         identify a logo for it.  We worked with a vendor so you
         see the new logo for voter language assistance and also
         our college intern and two temps working with us in this
         election we provided 144 language services.  And you see
         this on your slide.  Slide 7.  We've provided at 110
         unique poll sites and the reason why it's 144 language






         services at 110 sites is some of them have more than one
         language being provided at the sites.  We had 30 sites
         open for early voting and 80 for election day.  And with
         every election cycle the more practice we get, the
         smoother the operations are going.  100% had interpreters
         through and in this election -- we can go to the next
         slide.  180 New Yorkers with limited English proficiency
         used our services this past election.  And just to note
         that this is actually CEC's first presidential primary
         that we're providing services because we didn't do it in
         the last presidential primary.
         In addition to that, we could go to the next slide, we
         also have been faithfully attempting to do like language
         community forums for each election that provides
         information on the election in the languages that we're
         providing services in.  So this past election we held a
         forum for the Creole community and it was in Flatbush and
         the members of the language assistance advisory committee
         who speak Haitian Creole were partnering with us on this
         initiative and I spoke there, Kathleen Daniels also
         addressed the speakers there as there was an interpreter
         who translated for us as we were -- or interpreted for us
         as we were talking.  And then you can go to the next
         slide.
         There were also -- we continue to work with the
         participatory budgeting program to provide interpreter
         support.  For the members who needed our services or
         needed to participate in the borough process.
         So that is the overview for poll site program and so I'm
         going to next turn to community boards and participatory
         budgeting and Benjamin will help us with those updates.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  Hello.  Thank you.  Benjamin
         Solitaire, advisor -- if you go to the next slide in that
         deck.  We wrapped up our winter springs series of
         trainings for community boards.  We did about 38 or 39
         individual workshops this year.  This is the last one we
         did was the department of housing preservation and
         development.  You can see we did four sessions, the first
         two in at noon and the second two in the afternoon and
         evening.  Had a consistent registration for those and not
         bad attendance until our last one but people are really
         interested in this information.  We decided one way we
         might increase some attendance is issue certificates for
         attendance.  We're going to send out certificates to board
         members that attended five or more of these workshops.
         Possibly people cease money, self-serving workshop for
         sure.  And we actually talked to DCP this morning about
         helping them with outreach for the city housing
         opportunity.  They do have an extensive outreach planned
         on their own.  Next?






         And then what's also exciting we're going to be working on
         a panel discussion coming up in June or July about term
         limits and how boards can prepare for those some of the
         tentative questions around what you're concerned about
         losing or potentially what you're happy to gain in the
         implementation of term limits and some other questions for
         discussion.  We'll be working with them in boards across
         the city and other options to come up with that panel to
         help them on the first step towards preparing for term
         limits.
         And then we'll also start planning for next year and the
         top subjects will be doing that.  We've got a lot of
         surveys after all the workshops that asked people what
         they wanted to see coming up next, of course there will be
         the needs assessments and other conversations to plan next
         year's workshops.
         That's it for community boards.  Okay.  So stay up there.
         We'll continue with the slides to talk about participatory
         budgeting of people's money.  Next slide.
         Obviously we are in -- we've done the generation and
         assemblies and we're getting ready for voting period
         starting May 1st.  So one of the most exciting periods
         because it's citywide.  Everybody in the city it says here
         11 years old can vote.  Next slide?  Next.
         Again, May 1st is when the voting starts.  We're going to
         have a kickoff event to celebrate our partners and
         volunteers.  All the board members should have got the
         invitations to that.  We'll have an exhibit of projects
         that are currently being implemented.  We'll have some
         presentations and recognition of all our partners,
         volunteers and champions.  If you have not responded or
         have not got an invitation, let me know and we will get
         you one.
         We have confirmed most of our flagship events to come up
         after that.  Hudson River submerge festival will be really
         exciting on the West Side pier 84 right by the Intrepid.
         It's a big festival.  That will be fun.  Bronx week
         parade, we've never been in a parade.  We've developed
         some puppies around our sunnies campaign so there will be
         parade and festival.  Staten Island family fun day we did
         last year and we're looking at Puerto Rican day parade.
         Those will be exciting, you'll get all the details of
         those soon.
         So the ballots and what people get to vote for.  A little
         bit different this year.  We're not doing -- the
         neighborhood ballots, we're having just one ballot per
         borough.  So we're increased a little bit the number of
         projects in each borough.  We have about the same funding
         for the borough projects so you can see there we've used
         the same criteria, the equity criteria that we agreed on






         last year, accounting for 100% -- people below 100% of
         poverty in each borough.  We're going to have each ballot
         except for Staten Island has 10.  And you can see the
         number of projects and the amount they're getting funded
         for.
         >>  I'm going too stop you there because I want to see if
         anyone has any questions.  If not, we can just keep going.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  Okay.  Feel free to interrupt with
         any questions.
         >>  Actually I will take the pause.  The elimination of
         the tree ballots, was that just because the numbers didn't
         add up or was there a policy decision made to do that?
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  We -- I think that right now we decided
         not to go that route because it was tough to collect the
         votes at multiple levels.  Like we initially -- we had the
         opportunity to stepping way back, plan out this process.
         Like what level of geography would we be implementing PB
         and we thought about different geographies, council
         districts community level as well as boroughs.  Those were
         our initial geographies and it just so happened that we
         were at the same time as trying to make these big-picture
         decisions on citywide PB, we had an opportunity during the
         pandemic to kind of dovetail the PB program with the tree
         neighborhood initiative.  So it sort of evolved from the
         tree neighborhood initiative that we had a needs
         assessment process that was completely independent of PB,
         that we were running for the pandemic.  And we said well,
         hey, if you're identifying needs in your neighborhood, can
         you please give us some additional funding to take these
         needs being identified and actually run a PD process in
         the tree neighborhoods.  Which was not citywide.  That was
         still before the citywide PB allocation was made.
         And so in running that program, we continued to -- we ran
         it the first year before citywide PD was instituted.  The
         first year of city deposition wide PB which was last year
         we continued the tree process.  When we were actually
         collecting ballots and designing the ballots, it just
         proved to be very, like a complex operation, that I think
         was hard to translate on the ground, in terms of the
         partners who were actually collecting votes.  It was far
         easier for them to get votes at the neighborhood level and
         not at the borough level.  And you know we have these two
         processes happening.  So people need to vote both on
         borough projects as well as their neighborhood projects.
         So that was one challenge.  And then also managing that
         large number of projects also proved to be difficult, in
         terms of implementation.  Because then in all of this
         we're running the tree neighborhood initiative, as well as
         PB implementation, you know, we're just not adequately
         staffed to monitor the number of projects that come out






         from both levels, as well as the challenge of gathering
         votes for both levels of the process on the ground.
         So this is where we are now.  And one of the things we
         have done, and Benjamin you could probably speak better to
         this than I have, is because we are doing idea generation
         sessions at the neighborhood level on this year's ballots,
         we are asking residence for their zip code.  And the zip
         codes that are where people vote a lot, we will be
         factoring that into decisions about where projects are
         implemented.  So even though the projects are borough
         projects will be taken into account which zip codes had
         high numbers of people voting in them for implementation.
         So we haven't totally done away with it, we're just trying
         to, you know, balance competing needs and demands on the
         program and the staff.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  Yeah we're also engaging all of
         our tree partners in the vote process.  So they'll be on
         it there getting votes in their neighborhoods.  We are
         asking their zip codes so we know where they're coming
         from and every partner has a partner code so we can see
         which one is getting -- they enter the code when they
         vote, we can track where everything is coming from.  If
         something is lacking or having a problem we know where to
         go to try to fix that or get people more involved.
         >>  I have a question.  Does that affect the funding?
         Because I know tree neighborhoods, there is like
         additional funding for -- for those particular
         neighborhoods.  So when you factor them out -- I mean, you
         are factoring them in based on other issues, not just
         having them solely as an independent group.  Does that
         affect the funding in some way?
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  The funding for the borough
         projects is overall the same.  We've reduced it a little
         to get more projects so we can cover more areas.  In
         Brooklyn it's 5 now instead of 4, 5 in the Bronx and
         Queens instead of 3 or so for them.  We'll be able to
         spread the projects around and cover all three
         neighborhoods.  But the overall funding per project is a
         little bit less, but again it's spreading out more.  So
         the overall funding for boroughs is roughly the same.
         Okay.
         >> NATALIE DEVITO:  A question.  Just one more.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  A question online.
         >> NATALIE DEVITO:  Hi.  It's Natalie DeVito.  My question
         is, will there be any room for advisement, and to put it
         in context, the implementation of the tree neighborhoods
         in my borough have some flaws in my opinion but I wasn't
         able to vocalize it at the time.  We have one zip code
         that encompasses a very large geographical area, there
         will be a great deal of diversity it could indicate to






         somebody at the city level who's unfamiliar with the
         borough, that somebody might be from a poor area when in
         fact they might be from one of the wealthiest areas in the
         borough.
         That's to say that this code in my borough has not been
         reflective of demographics or income levels at all.  In
         one of the borough it has the zip code.  All I want to
         know is there some room for a little advisement there
         since we're not implementing it in the same way anyway.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  That's a good question, Natalie.  I
         think as far as if the question is about designating the
         boundaries of the tree neighborhood, that's a question
         that has to be taken up with the office of equity.  And
         you know, we can -- we can try to go back to that
         conversation, because I recall that you had raised
         something similar a while ago.  And I unfortunately lost
         track of where we ended that conversation.  So we can pick
         that up again.  And don't know if that answers your
         question.  Is it more about geography or --
         >> NATALIE DEVITO:  In part it does.  I just wanted to
         know since we're not in this particular instance using the
         tree elements because of logistical issues that you
         mentioned, might we instead, let's say allow for a
         neighborhood instead of zip code.  I don't know if that
         helps, but if we allow somebody to state their particular
         neighborhood, that could work in Queens as well as, let's
         say, you know Brooklyn or Staten Island or what have you.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Yeah.  I think the neighborhood level
         designation has proved really challenging overall, and I
         think the clearest thing that we've found for people to
         indicate where they're coming from is geography, in terms
         of geography is zip code.  Because people have seen
         like -- people on the outside of the neighborhood may see
         that neighborhood boundaries different than people who
         live in the neighborhood and some overlap different
         communities it's just like community boards it was getting
         complicated.  I don't know, Benjamin if you want to add
         anything to that.
         >>  I don't want to split hairs on this.  So I always look
         forward to Benjamin's presentation.  I feel significantly
         addressed about it and we can move on if that's okay with
         everybody.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  I guess I could just add, as you
         alluded to, we're going to -- the areas that the projects
         will be implemented will be determined by the person
         who -- or the location they were suggested from.  So
         somebody at the idea generation said they wanted a die
         idea in X neighborhood or zip code and the assembly
         members in their review of the projects where they think
         the projects should go and also the votes where the






         projects came from.  So we're going to take a loot of data
         to try and figure that out.  We want to make sure all of
         the tree neighborhoods get covered.  So there's a lot
         going into that decision but we're definitely aware that
         the tree neighborhoods are -- to us defined by zip code.
         >> NATALIE DEVITO:  Again.  I appreciate you.  And I don't
         want to keep you delayed in any way.  So thank you.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  Okay.  Gio?
         >> GIOVANNI BARCENES:  My question was more about the
         overall funding for the projects for this year.  I thought
         the total was 3.5 million, last year was 5 million.  So
         I'm wondering is next year going to be 3.5 million?  How
         can we help maintain -- despite the sustainability
         conversation for later, but also want to make the public
         aware that the funding is less this fiscal year and last
         year was 5 and this year is 3.5.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  I'll leave that answer to --
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Thanks for raising that, Gio and I think
         that is an important point.  And if you notice on the deck
         it says tentative based on the plan.  So we're hoping that
         somehow we will be back to five, but that's what it is for
         now.  And so we're building the process around that, and
         yes, it's definitely connected to our sustainability
         conversation that will be coming a little bit later.
         Appreciate you raising that.  Thank you.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  Can we go back to the slide deck?
         Same as last year you can vote on paper, you have to live
         in New York City and be 11 years old or older which is
         really exciting.  We have 14 languages including English.
         Similar to the same ballot we voted on last year.  Online
         the online version the only real change is the online you
         get to enter the code.  If you go vote for one of our
         partners you can enter the code we can keep track of the
         digital votes.  We weren't able to do that last year.  If
         it was in digital we didn't have a way to know where it
         was coming from.  So now you don't have to submit it if
         you don't have it, but there will be a code, you'll have
         one, we'll talk about that to keep track of digital votes.
         Paper ballot again looks very similar.  We did do two
         changes this year.  This is our Bronx ballot.  You'll see
         there's a place to enter the zip code so if we can do
         that, we can keep track of where they voted.  And this
         year the survey is on the other side.  So it's one piece
         of paper.  Flip it over it says turn over to the survey
         hopefully people will do that.  I'm not going to read
         through all these projects.  We do have a great one here,
         the Bronx has a great cultural festival project.  I
         shouldn't pitch a project, vote for as many as you want,
         whichever ones you want.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  I just wanted to add quickly on the






         ballot layout, so last year part of the challenge was how
         do we designate a borough ballot and a neighborhood ballot
         and have a survey.  So there were three pieces of paper.
         One was like -- I don't remember if the survey was on the
         back -- there were three different pieces of paper.  You
         can imagine trying to interface with the public.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  There were 38 different ballots
         and 13 languages.  So which borough, which ballot, which
         neighborhood, which language.  It was a lot of shuffling.
         So that's Brooklyn, I had some picked out to read but you
         can see what projects will be out there.  Five projects
         will get funded.  Next one?  Queens.  They all look
         essentially the same.  Manhattan.  There is a -- I think
         this has a pet care one which I liked he that one.  People
         that would be yes pet care for vulnerable New Yorkers so
         funding is to take care of pets
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  That's not an endorsement of the
         project.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  It's not an endorsement of the
         project.  I like pets.
         Last one, Staten Island, they have fewer projects, they
         have six to vote on.  Again, you can vote for whichever
         one you want.  Next slide.
         And of course we have 85 community partners like we did
         last year.  So our TRIE partners are included in this,
         PB-specific partners and three digital process partners,
         which is also new this year, trying to really up the
         digital gauge here.  Those are the three library systems.
         Thank you to Edwin I don't think is on today, has helped a
         lot in Brooklyn.  All three library systems are working
         closely to get the word out on digital.  And we're
         increasing the options for our partners to do digital
         voting.  We've got these codes now so people can enter
         that.  And we have an outreach campaign for bus stops and
         subway of course there's a lot of digital outreach that we
         can talk about.
         Next?
         The Sunnies our favorite part of this outreach.  We have a
         little video, our artist in residency -- can you play this
         video for everybody?
         >>  Hello New Yorkers my name is Yazmany and I'm thrilled
         to share an opportunity how we can get engaged in
         meaningful way.  The Civic Engagement Commission are
         working together to develop a campaign from May 1st to
         June 12th New Yorkers will have an opportunity to vote on
         projects that matter to them:  Draw people into this
         voting opportunity, we're bringing the Sunnies to you.
         They will begin making appearances in all five boroughs
         beginning on May 1st.  They will show dancing and scenes
         that reflect many ways New Yorkers take care of each other






         and connect to their meaningful past and optimistic
         futures.  There will be historic scenes where community
         came together for more optimistic futures.  The Sunnies
         aiming to inspire optimism and participation.  To make our
         city a more beautiful place to live.
         They're more than just statues.  They're symbols of a
         future of democracy.  The legacy of New York City, the
         sunny will activate our city's creative spirit.  There
         will be a Q R code makes it easier than ever.  So how can
         you play your part?  Adopt a sunny in your community,
         spread the word or volunteer at events across the city.
         Join us in shaping the future of our city.  Together it
         makes New York a more beautiful and inclusive place to
         live.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  Next slide.  Yeah.  These little
         creatures have taken over our office upstairs.  This is
         inspiration that comes from last year's outreach where we
         developed had the artist collective developing artwork for
         each borough and this is where they first showed up.  Our
         little 2D Sunnies.  We've broke own out of the 2D
         boundaries into 3D so they can go around the city.  This
         basically says what Yazmany said.  How to take care of
         each other, they're heart-led and they embody a thriving
         democracy and we'll be working with partners across the
         city and hopefully all yourselves.
         You can have your own Sunny, they're about 9 inches tall
         they come with bases, they can come in groups of 3 or
         sometimes alone.  They come with a QR code and cards.
         We've worked -- we've been talking to people myself and
         Jessica who works with Yazmany, talking to people about
         taking them, right now it's likely practitioners are
         people who have said they want them.  Community centers in
         each borough, dance parade, the Bronx borough president,
         arts alliance, all of our partners will have their own
         Sunnies to take and show like photographs and take
         selfies.  They love to be with people and meet people and
         be seen.  So we offer you guys all one.  To be seen and
         photographed.  There's one in our office.  Anybody who
         sees them smiles a little bit and is excited by them.
         They're really quite personable.
         So how can you guys help us in this process?  One of
         course is to adopt a Sunny.  Bring it to your office,
         bring it to events with you.  Out to dinner, go to the
         local bodega, use the hashtag.  If you have relationships
         that you can introduce us to out there, obviously again,
         the library has been a great help, you can let us know and
         we can have our staff go meet them.  You yourself,
         representatives of the commission can go out and contact
         your own folks.  It says 25, that's a minimum, the more
         the better.  We all have a digital toolkit we can share,






         and every commissioner does have a partner code, which is
         PLAY.  You can enter that and we can see how many votes
         that can help us keep track again one of the ways we're
         keeping track of digital votes.  So we'll talk to you
         about that afterwards or now, and I figured it will be
         really exciting.  Monday, next Wednesday, next Wednesday
         we kick off voting
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Thank you.  We didn't yet set up a
         competition for commissioners.  We didn't give you your
         own individual partner code.  We just gave commissioners,
         this includes me.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  That's right.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Yeah.  So we will be able to track, and
         that's going to be helpful for us.  Because last year as
         you all know, we did really great on the paper ballots and
         digital voting didn't happen as much.  We're really hoping
         to increase the digital participation.
         >> BENJAMIN SOLITAIRE:  I forgot to mention our DOE plan.
         As you know there's civics for all in 800 schools and
         participatory budgeting in four.  So we're working with
         them, they just this week sent out an email to the 400 PB
         schools offering them a day of action during the week of
         May 20th.  So we can provide them with PIN codes, you
         don't have to enter your personal phone which was an issue
         last year, and they're asking teachers in schools to sign
         up to be part of that week of action, May 20th.  So it's
         400 schools out there that got that email, hopefully a lot
         of them will sign up to do that.  So that's an exciting
         new addition this year.
         And we do have continued -- we have partners continuing to
         vote on Rikers.  Two of our partners are doing that.  Just
         wanted to mention those two
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  We've also been talking with Department
         of Health and Hospitals NYU and we'll talk more about
         that.  So just trying to increase the partnership
         opportunities that are in addition to our nonprofit
         partners who are really doing grassroots engagement.
         So we will be in touch with you more after the meeting to
         coordinate getting you, like, more information.  So you
         can do reach out to your networks and work with us more
         closely on that.
         I wanted to mention -- the communications plan a little
         bit.  So this year's theme is the title of our campaign is
         Play your Part.  Your money, your community, your vote and
         it will center the Sunnies as we just saw, and we are
         going to be bringing the Sunnies out to different
         locations, at the borough flagship events, for example,
         and other places.  And that's in addition to like
         individual Sunnies being hosted at different locations.
         We do have paid ads.  There will be subway car card ethnic






         media online for languages, Google ads in English and
         Spanish.  There will be Facebook and Instagram ads in
         English and Spanish.  And weed love for people to just let
         us know if you see any of these, because that's always
         exciting.
         And then there's ads in bus shelters, 200 plus across the
         city will carry these ads and there's urns, media,
         LINK NYC will be on our social media and hoping to work
         with the mayor on leveraging his voice to promote this
         initiative.  And then hoping to do a community and
         roundtable as well.
         So we will be spending less on the plan this year, but
         hopefully the spend we do have will be effective.
         Next we're going to turn to -- we can go back to the deck
         on sustainability.
         So as we all know, the commissioners in a prior meeting
         had expressed concern that our expense process is funding
         projects for a year.  And we need to think about how, if
         projects are successful, can they continue beyond this
         year.  And that's a different between a capital and an
         expense process.  In a capital process, projects take
         longer to be built and implemented and they are built so
         they're just there.  It's like a building being there and
         it's there for a long time, don't want to say forever, but
         it's there for a long time versus an expense process where
         the budget is just for one year.
         So we started to talk amongst ourselves about like you
         who -- and we were already thinking about this question.
         How do we support our partners who are implementing
         partners to continue their good work when we know it's
         successful.  And one of the things that we are doing is
         trying to work -- hoping to work with our agency partners
         so that they know all the projects that are in their scope
         of work, and we're working with our acting engagement --
         chief engagement officer and the deputy mayors and agency
         partners which are going to be having a lot of meetings
         around that.  This year since it is our first year of
         implementation.  And then in the last meeting, some of the
         commissioners expressed interest in having a subcommittee
         focus on sustainability.  So we did convene that.  And we
         talked through and I'll share like a quick summary about
         an ad, ask the folks who were there to say more as well.
         But just to repeat in a prior public meeting we talked
         about how the implementing partners are receiving training
         monitoring and evaluation of the projects.  And to us that
         is a critical pillar of project sustainability.  Right?
         Because we need to be able to tell the story of the
         success of these projects on the ground.  And that means
         that our partners need to have a framework by which
         they're evaluating by which these projects are being






         implemented.  So partners implementing organizations have
         participated in a monitoring and evaluation training
         series, and then they're working with us to submit
         periodic reports on how those projects are going and
         they've also been asked to set aside a small percent of
         their budget to cover like a final report as well.
         So the monitoring evaluation piece is very important, and
         it's like a proof of concept for being able to say that PB
         works from A to Z.  PB works to include more New Yorkers
         in the democratic process, in having a say in the budget.
         Increased participation.
         PB works because people vote on the projects, and when
         people vote, we implement what they voted on.  The
         implementation time period is a short time period, so
         people will be see fast results of their voices on the
         ballot form.  Like they see results within a year.  And to
         be able to show that this is a successful innovation in
         New York City to implement citywide participatory
         budgeting, we have to prove that this concept works.  So
         monitoring and evaluation is a huge piece of that.  And as
         we are thinking about sustainability, we're also looking
         into like we talked in this meeting before also about how
         do we tell the story of why PB works and how it works.  So
         storytelling is important.  And we started to talk about
         also how we can implement -- introduce our implementing
         partners to additional sources of funding potentially as
         the year comes to a close.  And we're still trying to
         think through that piece of it.  In the commission
         subcommittee on sustainability, we did do a little bit of
         board work with the commissioners who are on there, and
         who were in the meeting that hatched recently and some of
         the things we discussed on this mural board conversation
         is thinking about how we create like co-learning
         communities for partners where they can share best
         practices and we talked about you can see like on some of
         the stickies.  I just discussed diversifying policy
         advocacy.  I wanted to ask Gio and Donna if you wanted to
         share anything from that discussion.
         >> GIOVANNI BARCENES:  We're very excited because we know
         change takes time so sometimes funding a project for one
         year, whether it's a series of workshops, we want to start
         seeing how those can then be sustained so we can see the
         transformation and the change within the community years
         to come.  So we spoke a little about different
         partnerships that we can create internally so that these
         projects can be sustained maybe not necessarily by city
         government, but maybe private funders or sponsors, how can
         CEC play a role in connecting some of these projects to
         potential private funders so that they can sustain the
         project and kind of build it out.  I think from these






         stickies we talked a little about the unique role that CEC
         plays in not just funding this process but also connecting
         these projects to funders.  So we spoke about meeting with
         deputy mayors and other city hall folks I think within
         city agencies there might be some potential interest in
         continuing some type of funding for some of these
         projects.  So it's all about the monitoring and evaluation
         of the impact of these projects to see if other city
         agencies, if other private funders can help continue these
         projects.  So I'm excited for May 11th because we get to
         showcase some of these projects and we're excited to see
         these, but I think we're thinking more about how we can
         long-term continue to help the CEOs and these communities
         to fund these projects.  And we spoke a little about that.
         Anything to add to that, Donna?
         There we go.  If commissioners work together as a group,
         and there should be a project for us to work on, to get us
         to have the partnerships and the relationships, because
         some of us have relationships with governmental agencies
         and with private nonprofits and other funders that have
         money.  So if we see the value in having these projects
         sustained over a period of time more than a year, we could
         go out there and do some of the legwork to help the team
         work out and maintain the sustainability.  And ditto for
         everything that Gio said.
         >> GIOVANNI BARCENES:  Just echoing Donna, we want to play
         a more active role here in supporting the projects and the
         sustainability of these projects.  I told Dr. Sayeed, some
         of the projects should be receiving additional funding to
         continue the work they're doing in communities.  Like
         let's try to figure out ways to help them as
         commissioners.  So that can look like creating, I don't
         know, just more working groups or more meetings for us to
         brainstorm potential funders, et cetera.  But I think for
         us as commissioners, you know, the CEC staff is already
         like very, very busy with just like all the ballot work
         and everything that they're doing.  And so I wanted to
         just extend myself as like an additional resource to help
         out.  That's what the sustainability conversation was
         really about.  Thanks, Donna.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Thank you, so much.  Yeah.  And I wanted
         to also, I think one of the things that came up in the
         conversation that is worth talking about here is also that
         we're talking about sustainability of the PB projects that
         are being implemented, and we also need to talk about
         sustainability of the PB process.  Those are really two
         separate things.  They're very related, obviously.  And I
         just talked about the proof of concept.  How well does
         cycle 1 work.  And that is to me a conversation, both
         about the projects and the process.  Like we have to be






         able to show success.  And I think as a commission, the
         process is what is in our charter mandate.  To run a
         process.  And there's nothing in the charter that talks
         about the kind of projects we implement.  That's totally
         subject to appropriation.  So I think we need to be
         thinking about what are the criteria that would make for a
         sustainable PB process.
         In addition to what makes projects sustainable.  Right?
         And then I think we need recommendations from the
         commissioners on what steps the commission should be
         taking, for both the process and the projects.  Like which
         is more important to us as a commission?  Are they equally
         important?  Is the process more important?  Or
         sustainability of projects important?  And then within
         each of those is these themes.  Like what should we be
         focusing on?
         So I wanted to spend a little bit of time just posing that
         question to you all and seeing what you all think.  Mark?
         >> MARYLAND:  I have a couple of thoughts I do see there
         are hands raised on the board some of them for a while.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Thank you for noticing that and helping
         me to stay on track.
         So Holly, you have your hand up.  And Natalie.  So in that
         order.
         >> HOLLY BONNER:  Thank you so much.  My hand has been up
         for a while.  I'm a little tired.  I'm only teasing.  How
         is everybody doing?  It's very difficult, sometimes, to be
         on the remote end of it.  But I wanted to go back to a
         little about what was being said about the Sunnies.  And
         the installation kind of these little yellow beings around
         the New York City area.  I want to make sure that as we're
         trying to put out social media content about engaging
         folks with this art installation, that we're being very
         cognizant about using alternative text and also imagine
         descriptions.  Because it is such a visual indicator.  I
         typically don't see that a lot with the Civic Engagement
         Commission's social media, so I'm just going to ask that
         we try to connect with MOPD and make sure that we're doing
         that.  So this way folks that do have disabilities, like
         myself, who is visually impaired, can be able to
         understand what's happening, and also enjoy and
         potentially be a part of the process.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Thank you, Holly.  I really appreciate
         that.  We'll make sure that we are following up, certainly
         on the social media piece.  I know that we -- perhaps we
         fell off a little on the alt text.  Right now we do have
         for awareness director of communications did go on to
         another position.  I don't remember if I announced that
         before.  Right now we have a vacancy.  The fill-in has
         been doing incredible work.  I think that's an important






         point that you raised.  And Benjamin has been working on
         improving accessibility and really appreciate you pointing
         that out about the alt text.  Thank you.  Natalie?
         >> NATALIE DEVITO:  No, I don't have my hand raised.  It's
         from before.  I'm sorry.  I'll lower it.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Okay.  Thank you.  So mark?
         >> MARK DILLER:  Thanks.  The -- so appreciate the
         bifurcation of the sustainability conversation between the
         sustainability of the process itself and the
         sustainability of the projects.
         I entered the conversation with respect to the
         sustainability of the projects, because my concern was
         that the money was, as we heard briefing in this room a
         couple of meetings ago, was being incredibly well-used to
         meet needs that were both heartrending in a personal way,
         but also not being met through any other process or
         governmental capacity.  And when the money was up, the
         need would remain.
         It is interesting to me that, I don't know that I bring as
         a commissioner or in any other way a whole lot in the way
         of fundraising capability.  Certainly willing to try to
         connect dots, but that's not my strongest suit.  I don't
         play at that level.  But there might be some -- a bridge
         in between the sustainability -- I mean one part of the
         sustainability of the process is sustainable baseline
         funding from the mayor's budget.  I don't know how else to
         say it.  That if the commission and the commission staff
         have to start from scratch every year and try to figure
         out what the funding available is, and then divvy it up
         between rolling out the process and then administering the
         process and then implementing the -- and then awarding the
         money, if all of those are variables, it becomes more than
         my calculus professor in high school would have led me to
         understand how to pull those together.  So sustainability
         of the process is all about baseline funding from the
         Office of Management and Budget and we need a reliable
         number.  It should never decrease past a certain amount,
         and be unsolicited and completely unscientific estimate is
         that it's already decreased past a point where it -- you
         can't claim it doesn't make a difference.  Okay.
         So then the sustainability of projects.  That part might
         actually -- there might be a synergy here or a crossover
         here.  I'm trying to say that one of the aspects of
         projects that we fund, projects that we select, will need
         to be the forward-looking aspect of how that -- how that
         project will operate in the year after our funding runs
         out.  And that perhaps not a trivial and perhaps a fairly
         significant amount of that project to be successful will
         need to be how do we replace the funding that is
         short-lived.  And that may mean difficult decisions.






         Because it may mean that we turn away from or don't fund
         projects that have an enormous impact on people's lives,
         but can't be sustained because once the money is gone,
         it's gone.  And there's no path to replacing the funding.
         And instead using projects that lend themselves to
         sustainability.
         That's all I've got for right now, other than the
         sustainability of the process may require a slightly
         different view of what is a sustainable project going
         forward.  I hope that's useful.
         >> DONNA GILL:  This is a difficult question I believe
         when the voters decided they should have a Civic
         Engagement Commission, the process of having civic
         engagement, be it by projects, or be it by voting, or
         other things, I think it's the process of civic
         engagement, which we were charged to do.  Becomes
         something that we need to think about.  And be very
         mindful of.  Earlier on, once our commission was set up,
         we didn't have any funding.  You know.  Thank God we did
         get $5 million, which in no way was enough to do anything.
         And now the money has gone down.
         So I think that in order to maintain our -- who we are,
         the process of civic engagement, this is what we want to
         do.  We want to engage New Yorkers in many different ways.
         The projects are our way of engaging New Yorkers.  But the
         process of having an entity that was elected -- well,
         elected more or less, because basically was a referendum
         on the ballot was to have New Yorkers feeling engaged in
         whatever.  So I think our process is actually not more
         important than, but a little -- as important as, because
         for New Yorkers, the projects are individual communities.
         The total process of being civically engaged is why I
         actually came out to be on this commission.  So that's a
         personal thing.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  That's a really important point.  Does
         anyone want to add any thoughts to this process and
         projects?
         >> GIOVANNI BARCENES:  One thing I think in the way we're
         teaching or educating groups how to monitor the impacts of
         their projects, I think we can also work with a partner to
         then also provide a presentation or information on how to
         sustain these projects.  So maybe we can't necessarily be
         the ones to fund to sustainable funding for these
         projects, but we can teach them how to, you know, go after
         you know different funders, how to go to different
         philanthropies or how to go through different private
         funders to sustain their projects.  So we might not be
         able to provide the funding, but we can almost teach them
         how to fish kind of thing where we're teaching them how to
         go after.  And it kind of sophisticates their fundraising






         in a way where they can continue it themselves and they
         can come back to us again on like engaging us in the
         process again in the following year but we're teaching
         them really how to continue the fundraising on their own.
         >> MARK DILLER:  May I jump right on that?  It was a
         better way of saying what I was trying to get at.  You've
         put some shape around it.  One element of a sustainable
         process for us is to reserve a certain amount of whatever
         allocation we have, and I'll go back to that ought to be
         baseline so that we can count on it for next year and the
         year after, but that should be used by our commission, not
         to run the process, but to -- or include in running the
         process, retain the services of somebody with expertise on
         that aspect of it.  Of how to teach, as Giovanni was
         saying, how to teach the people to fish.  That teaching --
         part of it is how to shape your proposal for a project, so
         that you're not just meeting a need that goes unmet, but
         that you're preparing to be independent of us, because
         we're not going to be there the year after.  Yeah, that
         might be -- there might be something to that.  Yeah.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  That's a great point and we will be
         definitely talking more about that, for sure.  Going into
         the next implementation cycle.
         I mean, I think I did put down on the slide prioritizing
         between these, and I think what I'm hearing, based on what
         everyone has said so far, is that these are both
         interrelated and very important, and we also heard that
         prioritizing a process is part of why voters wanted to see
         a Civic Engagement Commission created, in that there has
         been a decline in civic participation, particularly when
         it comes to voting.  And there's been challenges with
         trust in our elected officials.  And so part of what is in
         the bigger picture in the context for why the Civic
         Engagement Commission even was birthed as an idea is to
         help strengthen democracy.  Right?  And so part of what
         the commission needs to do is make sure the projects --
         sorry, the programs that we are charged with doing in the
         charter remain -- continue to operate.  And continue to
         involve more and more New Yorkers.  So the process
         sustainability is important.  And I think we as a
         commission do need to be thinking about what are our
         priorities to create a sustainable PB process.  And one
         thing that's been mentioned is the budget piece of it,
         which is really critical.  And I also think that connects
         back to the importance of sustained funding, to continue
         to build trust with communities.  And the communities that
         you're bringing to the table, of course they want to see
         that their voices matter and we are continuing to build on
         what they have told us that they want to see implemented,
         right?  So we definitely need to think more about how we






         are doing building on that.  Longer term.
         Anyone on Lilliam, do you have your hand up?
         >> LILLIAM PEREZ:  Yes, just a quick comment about the
         budget.
         I think, as I said before, the amount it's just not
         enough.  And you know, I know there are a lot of budget
         constraints in the city budget this year, but also I think
         to motivate more participation by our citizenship in this
         type of project, we need to advocate and I'm happy to join
         anyone in advocating for more funding so that we can
         support real projects.  You know we live in a very
         expensive city, and I think we could do way more and
         better with more funding.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Thank you, Lilliam.  Anyone else on the
         call have any comments on this before I move to the next
         topic?
         Okay.  The next slide, which will be our final slide
         before we move to public comment, congratulations!  To the
         commission.  We actually April of 2019 is when we were
         announced as a commission.  So I just want to take a
         moment out to reflect on what an amazing five years it's
         been.  You know with being able to set up, it's not
         every day that you get to set up an innovative office
         inside city government that is required and requested by
         voters.  And I think it's like a huge privilege for us to
         be able to do this work, and that we've been entrusted
         with not only increasing participation, it's also about
         strengthening civic trust and strengthening democracy.
         And there is only -- I think I've said this before,
         there's only one place in the city charter that mentions
         civic trust, and that is in the chapter related to the
         Civic Engagement Commission.  We know that all of
         government cares about trust and cares about building
         relationships with communities.  However, the fact that
         that those words appear in the city charter to me is very
         significant.  It's significant because there's a
         responsibility involved with the building participation.
         It's not just about having more people walk through the
         door.  It's about the quality of engagement that you have.
         That we hope will lead to trust, where trust has been
         broken, where trust has never been built, where people
         never come into contact with government.  So that's one
         piece of it.  And then also just like I said, the bigger
         context of where we are as a country and where democracy
         as a form of government.  There's some serious issues that
         are happening right now.  And to be a new entity in a
         place that are charged with addressing some of these gaps
         to me is very significant and it's a responsibility that I
         think we definitely don't take lightly.  So I also want to
         take a moment to thank the commissioners who have been






         here from the beginning and some of them have moved on.
         We have new appointees now, but it is an important
         opportunity that we have and I'm so grateful to everyone
         who's been a part of it.  And to all of the members of the
         public who's participated in our programs and hopefully
         gained something from participation, including the
         services, the language assistance services, community
         board members, district managers, you know there are so
         many people who are part of this growing community.  All
         of our organizational partners, TRIE partners,
         neighborhood task force, just want to thank everybody
         really for all the ways that you have been a part of this
         story.
         Actually today we can share a little more in our next
         meeting hopefully or in a future meeting, but today we are
         going to be doing a convening with government stakeholders
         to talk about how we actually measure civic trust.
         Because when I looked at that language in the charter, I
         was like okay, we're supposed to impact democracy.  How do
         we measure it?  How do we know that our participation is
         actually making a difference?  And we started to look at
         how a civic trust measured, how could it be measured, how
         do we integrate those integrations into our outcome
         measures.  It's about monitoring and evaluation in our own
         work and later today we're doing a convening with folks
         from NYU who are going to be talking to government
         stakeholders about this topic and we'll share more about
         that in a future meeting.  So congratulations again.
         Thank you so much.
         >> If I could just add to one person you didn't thank and
         the one person who has made this work is your persistent
         leadership and empathy, I don't know if that's the right
         word.  But there's a very human aspect to the way in which
         you lead both this commission and it's reflected in the
         cap ber, and the empathy is the wrong word, but the
         humanity of the staff you've attracted over 9 years, they
         come and go, but that's the truth of the people who make a
         pit answer of a salary.  The consistent bottom line has
         been Dr. Sayeed so I think the spotlight should properly
         focus there.  So thank you.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Thank you so much for those kind words.
         I can't underscore enough for myself that it's a huge
         responsibility.  And I say that because one, as I said,
         it's a new office in government.  It's not easy to set up
         new offices inside government.  And to be charged with the
         mission that we have.
         I also want to just take a personal reflection on this.
         If you look at me and how I look explicitly, a Muslim
         woman in a head scarf, I am coming from a community that
         completely lost trust of city government post-9/11.  There






         was a lot of backed last against the community and I came
         to city government as an advisor on Muslim engagement and
         we built a lot of relationships with the community.  And I
         think helped to shift the conversation about what
         government does for people.  The Muslim community has also
         been labeled as terrorists, anti-democratic and a lot of
         other things.  So that continues to this day.  So from an
         identity point of view and who I am as a Muslim woman, I'm
         very proud to be in the role that I'm in to help shape a
         conversation on the larger democratic process in this
         country.  And I think the mayors for entrusting me with
         this responsibility and again to all the commissioners who
         have been such great partners and I forgot to mention the
         advisory committees.  So thank you so much everyone again.
         And with that, I'm going to, since we're close to the time
         where we usually open up for public comment, want to ask
         if anyone who's here would like to introduce themselves,
         say anything as part of the public comment period.  I
         welcome you to come and take the mic.  I don't know if
         people indicated on the forum sign-up.
         Tonya Cruz.  Please come up to the mic so we can hear you.
         Thank you.  And introduce yourself and offer your comment.
         >>  I would like to start with good afternoon and it's
         interesting how you ended this meeting.  Because this is
         what I came here today.  I came with a couple of my
         colleagues and I would like to start if we could just
         briefly introduce them.  We have professor Utaca from what
         is it a university and we have a scholar from Japan for
         the next 10 days and this is a great way for them to see
         what civic engagement could look like, how it could be
         birthed and created and molded.  And I also have a
         colleague that participated in participatory budgeting
         Queens assembly.  So my biggest concern or request of the
         board is building civic trust.  And while we have these
         very great initiatives coming out, I wanted to see if
         there was a possibility of coming into the neighborhoods
         and let's train them.  Let's educate them.  Let's explain
         to them what their rights are.  Because so many people do
         not even understand what civic engagement is.  And just so
         you know, 20-plus year board member, people come on our
         meetings and they don't even know if they can speak, if
         they should speak, when can they, is it public speaking.
         And I'm not saying -- I mean, our boards are very good,
         but sometimes our boards literally make them not ever want
         to come again.  And it's our first level of democracy.
         This is a local democracy.  This is where the people have
         a place to raise their voices.  This is a
         quasi-governmental agency.  While it is simply advisory,
         we can actually have an impact on how things are happening
         in their community.  So I come before you to say would you






         be willing to like, even on a smaller note because of the
         budget, if we were to start to pilot programs of civic
         engagement and training in southeast Queens, would you
         guys be able to work with us?  Because we are going to be
         doing over 18 in-person and 18 virtual.  Where the virtual
         is for a larger group of 50 or more, and the in-person is
         more for 30.  So we can roll up the sleeves and actually
         push out in southeast Queens a list of demands or our own
         statement of needs.  Community boards come up with a
         statement of needs, but the people really need to have
         their statement of needs as they see it if we're to build
         community trust.  Because right now we see voting is in
         the -- it's really bad because people have been investing
         in elected officials to bring their voice.  All the while,
         in all of our constitutions and their charter, people have
         their own pathways for their voices to be heard.  That's
         why we voted for this commission, and I would like to
         offer anything that we can do to help build this.  I heard
         about sustainability on the part of the nonprofits,
         there's a wonderful organization candid that trains people
         how to write grants, how to maintain grants, how to get
         your 5301, so this is an organization in your backyard
         that are doing these trainings at our public libraries.
         So this is something that you can just automatically grab
         today.  And I'll make sure I share the information with
         Dr. Sayeed and Benjamin, they're ready to hear from you
         about these wonderful projects that needs sustainability,
         that needs grants and donor donations.
         So in the beginning it was more about just introducing my
         colleagues to see the civic engage the process as we voted
         for, and then listening to what happened in this meeting,
         saying I really want to -- let's try to build this civic
         trust back.  Because our elected officials are taxed with
         other responsibilities and they may not be able to deliver
         that, as we can see we're not even comfortable with who's
         running for office, maybe it falls on the CEC to build
         that trust back and it may be coming back into the
         communities and just explaining their rights.
         What other place tells people their rights?  Even
         community boards do not explain what rights you have when
         you come to the community board.  There's no -- there's
         no -- I mean, I have to engage people to speak, because
         they don't feel they can talk.  And sometimes the actual
         board members make them feel like they're not supposed to.
         Like they do the version with just the advisory, they
         don't do anything.  So we've got to throw that back and
         I'm definitely working on board members going to the
         training to empower us to feel more comfortable with
         saying while we're advisory, we are the voice of the
         people.  And they vote.  So that's it.






         >> Thank you, that was really beautifully said.  I'm sure
         the commissioners have some kind of response.  So I will
         ask them if they want to respond to that before I say what
         I want to say.  Donna?
         >> DONNA GILL:  That was very good.  I really appreciate
         you, because I feel in my heart I feel the same way.
         Education, training, civic trust, is actually, like I said
         what brought me here to begin with.
         Going into communities, Benjamin has actually done a lot
         of that but again I feel like we're not reaching all the
         people that we need to reach.  So that -- issue.  But an
         overall education process, where people feel engaged, and
         they feel that they can speak up.  Because like you I'm on
         a community board and it's cliquish.  And if you're not in
         the clique, your need doesn't get heard.  And it alienates
         a lot of the community, because they feel I'm not heard,
         they don't understand me, I don't want to be there.  And
         we need to let them know that you have to be there, and
         this is where you need to be.  And I really appreciate you
         saying these things, because that shows there is a voice
         there is an avenue for this to happen in the spaces that
         we're in.  And that's what the Civic Engagement Commission
         was actually made for.  Thank you.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Natalie?
         >> NATALIE:  Thank you.  [Speaking Japanese] thank you for
         watching our process.  I want to say your concerns are
         shared by probably all of us here.  We did just celebrate
         our fifth anniversary but we're still just five years old
         and we're babies and while trust is such a fragile,
         precious commodity for us, it does bear observation that
         these things do build as branches of a tree.  So at five
         years old we've planted some seeds and we do long for our
         branches to reach out and it will take an exponential
         amount of branching to make the clearest impact.  Which
         may not be fully felt by everyone for quite some time and
         this is a work in progress.  But thank you again and thank
         you for bringing your guests.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Anyone else have a comment?  Mark?
         >> MARK:  One of my concerns in joining the Civic
         Engagement Commission is that other branches of government
         would say okay, that box is checked, we don't need to
         worry about that anymore.  That's a fight outside this
         room, not inside this room.  But one way which I think we
         can -- so how do you rebuild trust?  Let me try to answer
         the question you asked.  Two ways.  One is really
         attentive listening.  And the other is getting something
         done.  In temples of getting something done, the projects
         that have been funded through the processes that we've
         been talking about today, are the best way to put action
         behind words.






         And then in the category of not reinventing something that
         already exists, I think that there is already -- so the
         district needs statement that every community board is
         charter mandated to prepare, and the accompanying
         statement of budget priorities for the community are the
         words that make the most impact.  Because the needs of
         southeast Queens may be very different than the needs of
         the upper west side of Manhattan.  And all of those
         different unmet needs have to be heard and have to be
         expressed.  But I wouldn't create a new process to do it.
         I would simply insist that the needs that are local be
         incorporated into that already existing process.  I'm from
         the upper west side of Manhattan, we don't have a whole
         lot of trouble getting folks to express themselves.  And I
         know that different parts and different groups have
         different histories of that, equally, whether it's -- for
         whatever reason, whether it's because of their previous
         experience with government or other factors that I'm not
         smart enough to know.  But what I do know is that
         community boards are there to do this.  And it's not
         everybody's favorite task so a certain amount of
         insistence that your needs be reflected in both the
         statement of needs and then put money where people's mouth
         is that say that prioritizing the funding that goes along
         with meeting those needs, that's the way to be heard in my
         estimation.  Completely worthy goal that you've brought to
         us.  I think that's one way in which that can be
         accomplished.  I hope that's useful.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  What I wanted to share with you also is
         that this year we're piloting a civics 101 deck, a
         PowerPoint presentation that we are asking our
         organization partners in the TRIE neighborhoods to deliver
         as a first pilot.  And we would love to talk with you more
         about how that might be helpful to you, what you're trying
         to do.  It's like a very general overview of civics.  We
         share that presentation in a prior meeting.  However it
         does -- I think it centers the values of love and justice
         and care for community and also gives us a chance to talk
         about power.  Because often what's missing in this
         conversation is tying those threads together about how we
         want to use power responsibly to uplift and serve our
         communities.  So we can talk more about that deck if it's
         helpful to you.
         [Off microphone]
         >>  Anything we can do -- the power -- that we --
         [Off microphone]
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Thank you.  Thanks so much.
         Is there anyone else who would like to offer a public
         comment?  No?
         Okay.  I'm not seeing anyone who wants to say anything.






         Commissioners who are on the phone, do you have any final
         comments?  Anything you would like to add?
         If not, may I hear a motion to adjourn the meeting
         >>  So moved.
         >>  Second.
         >>  All in favor?  Aye.
         >>  Aye.
         >> SARAH SAYEED:  Okay, we are now closing the meeting and
         we look forward to seeing you in about two months from
         now.  Thank you so much, everyone.
